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	Draft National Fish Habitat Board Meeting Summary: March 7-8, 2018



	Members present: 
Peter Aarrestad (NEAFWA)                                                      
Stan Allen (PSMFC)                                                                    
Mike Andrews (TNC) by phone
Chair Tom Champeau (At-Large State Seat)                                    
David Hoskins for Jim Kurth (USFWS)
Tom Lang (AFS) by phone 
Mike Leonard (ASA)        
Vice Chair Chris Moore (MAFMC)     
Bryan Moore for Chris Wood (TU)  by phone                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  
Clint Muhlfeld for Doug Beard (USGS)
Doug Nygren (MAFWA)                                     
Sam Rauch (NOAA Fisheries)    
Ron Regan (AFWA)
Christy Plumer (TRCP)   
Ed Schriever (WAFWA)
Dan Shively for Rob Harper (USFS)
                           



	Members absent: 
Benita Best-Wong (EPA), Doug Boyd (SBPC), Fred Matt (NAFWS), and Sean Stone (CCA).       
                                         

	Approved by motion:
· January Meeting Summary; motion by Chris Moore, seconded by Ed Schriever.
· March Board meeting agenda; motion by Stan Allen, second by Chris Moore.
· Membership of the 2018 FHP Review Team (Bryan Moore, Doug Nygren, Stan Allen, Tom Lang, Gary Whelan, and Alex Atkinson); motion by Bryan Moore, seconded by Ron Regan.


	Updates and discussions:
Wednesday, March 7, 2018
· Welcome – Carl Lucero of the U.S. Forest Service welcomed everyone to USDA headquarters in the Whitten Building in Washington, D.C. He spoke about the Forest Service’s Rise to the Future National Fish and Aquatic Strategy in November of 2017 whose main strategies overlap somewhat with the NFHP objectives. He played the “Your Best Waters” video which highlights the USDA Forest Service’s managed streams, rivers, and lakes and thanked the Board for their support. Tom Champeau informed the Board that Ross Melinchuk has left his position on the NFHP Board representing SEAFWA and that conversations are ongoing to name his replacement for SEAFWA. Tom Champeau also reviewed the 2018 NFHP Board meeting schedule (June 27 call, October 17-18 in San Antonio, TX, January 2019 call). There is an FHP workshop planned before the October meeting to occur on October 15-16. The Board discussed Michigan (Great Lakes region) and the northeast as two potential options for the fall 2019 meeting.
· Update on Department of Interior – Tom Champeau welcomed the USFWS back to the NFHP Board after almost a one year-long administrative strategic pause from participating in NFHP Board meetings. David Hoskins informed the Board that Cecilia Lewis, the National NFHP Coordinator, left the USFWS, that the DC office is under a hiring freeze, and that the President’s budget proposed a $1M cut to NFHP. He iterated that the highest priority of the USFWS was funding allocation once Congress authorizes the federal budget. David emphasized that the USFWS will need to discuss how to shuffle the current staff, given early retirements and the hiring freeze, in order to cover their top priorities. David clarified that the USFWS remains on schedule for releasing funds this year to the 18 eligible FHPs. The Board asked for clarification on threshold amount beyond which the Secretary must review grants before they’re awarded (confirmed to be $50K – memo sent out on December 28, 2017). The Board asked to be included in discussion with the USFWS about where cuts would be made if a NFHP budget reduction does occur. 
· Legislation Update – Christy Plumer informed the Board that the legislative team is tracking two bills in the Senate (S1514 & S733). On the Senate side, an Energy Bill could be brought forward in the near future. Senator Murkowski is interested in advancing the NFHP language. Mike Leonard informed the Board that progress in the House has been slower and it will be difficult for any package to move forward given the current political environment. However, Mike is hoping to have the House Natural Resources Committee Chairman Bishop and his staff briefed on NFHP soon. The legislative team is also working on appropriations and FY19 requests are due this Friday, March 9. In discussion, the Board determined that it’s critical to reeducate members (using videos, one pagers, infographic, etc.) about NFHP and that we need to distinguish NFHP from organizations with only science- and research-focused objectives. NFHP should highlight our work on the ground with states, private landowners, local groups, and more. 
· Communication Committee Update – Ryan Roberts updated the Board about committee activities including: Facebook activity and ads, Rep Your Water company fundraising deal with Beyond the Pond, Waters to Watch, and the new NFHP video (created with help from Bass Pro Shops).
· Landscape Conservation Cooperatives Update – Tom Champeau shared background on the Landscape Conservation Cooperatives (LCC) Council as well as an AFWA Working Group that was developed to review landscape conservation initiatives on which Ed Schriever serves on behalf of WAFWA. Ed Schriever informed the Board that the working group which is charged with examining existing landscape scale partnerships, their governance, challenges, successes, and lessons learned and synthesize that information into a white paper. There will be a discussion of this group at the North American meeting at the end of March. The Board was made aware that changes in LCCs could impact FHPs and the development of projects. 
· 2018 FHP Review Update – Bryan Moore updated the Board about the 2018 FHP Review metrics (including the new voluntary #5 pilot metric), the timeline, and asked that the Board approve the membership of the review team assembled during the January call. There were concerns about proceeding with the review timeline as planned without national coordination support from USFWS. USFWS will be unlikely to provide the same amount of support as they did during the 2015 review, but suggested that potentially the NFHP coordinators can be utilized to help with review coordination and assembling materials for the review. The Board approved the review team and understood that timelines may have to be adjusted based on USFWS administrative support for this project. Stan Allen will provide the USFWS with a list of specific needs for the assessment to be completed so that the USFWS can better determine their ability to provide support.
· Beyond the Pond Fundraising Action Plan Update – Ryan Roberts updated the Board on fundraising progress and our initiative with Rep Your Water (hat sales fundraising). The Board discussed fundraising challenges and iterated that Beyond the Pond has very limited capacity. Completed fundraising efforts seem to be more successful with a more project-specific ask (e.g. Tongass Top 5). There was discussion about when fundraising is more feasible for FHPs (i.e. when a specific project is identified with partners, when timing is not a critical limiting factor, etc.).
· FHP and Board Engagement – Tom Champeau gave an introduction of the topics that were discussed at the March 2016 Board Executive Session and opened it up for discussion among the Board and with FHPs. A variety of topics were raised including:
· Several people raised concerns about USFWS funding that is directed to NFHP and FHPs. Many Board members would like to have a better understanding of how USFWS regional staff support the work of FHPs. Many members also would like to see the Board have more input in the allocation process, and see more funding go to the partnerships.
· [bookmark: _GoBack]The USFWS reminded the Board that NFHP needs to be looking to diversify their funding base. 
· It was suggested that the entire focus of the FHP workshop in October be fundraising and that we should consider inviting some outside speakers or experts on this topic to share with the FHPs.
· The Federal Caucus was raised as something that NFHP should revisit to develop ideas for goals that the Caucus should pursue.

· SEAKFHP Presentation – Debbie Hart presented an update to the Board on the Southeast Alaska Fish Habitat Partnership which was fully recognized as an FHP in 2014. Since their recognition, the FHP has developed a framework to grow the capacity of their partnership and developed a business plan. Debbie shared background on their team, and described FHP coordination and the very engaged public in the region. She highlighted the Tongass Top 5 project and encouraged the Board to view the Salmon Forest video. Debbie emphasized that coordination support is among the FHP’s most important needs and some of the most challenging funding to secure. As one of two FHPs excluded from USFWS NFHP funding allocation, Debbie requested that the Partnership Committee consider requesting USFWS to reconsider the current funding moratorium. 
· EPA Presentation – Doug Norton shared with the Board several EPA tools and data resources which may be useful for NFHP. Tools and resources included the National Hydrography dataset, the Water Quality Portal, ATTAINS, the How’s my Waterway app, CADDIS, NARS, preliminary Healthy Watersheds Assessment, and the Watershed Index online. Doug informed the board that the Habitat Condition Index developed by NFHP is used as one of the criteria within the Healthy Watersheds Assessment. Doug also shared with several EPA grant programs with the Board that may be applicable to FHPs including the Healthy Watersheds Consortium grant and the Clean Water Act Nonpoint Pollution Control grant. 
· Pacific Lamprey FHP Presentation – Bob Rose updated the Board on the Pacific Lamprey Fish Habitat Partnership. He reviewed the USFWS’ Pacific Lamprey Conservation Initiative which began in 2007 and arose from strong tribal concerns. The Initiative’s goal is to achieve the long term persistence of Pacific Lamprey and to support traditional tribal cultural uses. The Initiative consists of three parts; the assessment, the regional implementation plans (by regional management unit), and the Pacific Lamprey conservation agreement (reaffirmed in 2017). Bob thanked Emily Greene for presenting to the Pacific Lamprey Policy Committee in December 2017. The PLFHP’s strategic plan includes incorporating guidance from NFHP, an outreach campaign, and guidance on local policy support.  The Pacific Lamprey Assessment was revised in 2017 and will be available in June 2018 with population demographics and threats (updated risk assessment).
· Restore America’s Estuaries Presentation – Elsa Schwartz and Leigh Habegger presented an overview of Restore America’s Estuaries (RAE) to the Board. RAE is a nonprofit comprised of 11 member organizations across the country all focused habitat protection and restoration, especially in bays and estuaries. Leigh and Elsa shared opportunities for NFHP to get involved including social media campaigns (National Estuaries Week and #IHeartEstuaries) and their national summit (held every other year). RAE also has a mini-grant program which is money awarded from CITGO to RAE and dispensed to local groups on the ground. RAE also leads a Blue Carbon Initiative (infogram handout distributed to the Board), provides living shorelines resources and materials, and has a coastal restoration grant program. The Board inquired how RAE diversified their funding base since NFHP is looking to grow our funding sources and acquire more non-traditional partners (e.g. Scotts Miracle Grow). 

Thursday, March 8, 2018
· Welcome – Dan Shively made an announcement to the Board informing them of the resignation of U.S. Forest Service Chair, Tony Tooke on the evening of March 7th. The Board raised some concerns and discussed the EPA using the assessment data within their tools. The concern is that there are caveats with the data and the Board wants to be sure that EPA is clearly conveying those data caveats when using the assessment data. The EPA did not consult with any members of the NFHP Science & Data Committee before including these assessment data into their tool. 
· NOAA Recreational Fisheries Presentation – Tim Sartwell and Russell Dunn presented an update to the Board on NOAA’s Recreational Fisheries efforts. NOAA led a series of roundtables in 2017 to better understand regional issues, identify long term challenges, and emerging issues facing recreational fishers. Results from an informal survey of these groups showed that the two largest concerns are with access and sustainability (of the sport of recreational fishing) and youth participation. NOAA released a National Saltwater Recreational Fisheries Policy in 2015 after which an Implementation Plan was developed with 68 commitments to the recreational fishing community. Tim shared a progress update on that Implementation Plan and indicated that more than 75% of the 68 commitments have been completed or have made substantial progress. Tim also informed the Board about the upcoming National Saltwater Summit (March 27-29) to be held in Arlington, VA (hosted by the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission). Chris Moore will present about NFHP at this the Summit that will focus on four main topics with presentations and panels on each followed by small breakout group sessions by region. There was discussion about how to get habitat included in the conversation with the recreational community when it is easily overshadowed by access and regulation. The Board suggested to show examples of where habitat restoration is ongoing in order to bring habitat into the conversation at the summit. The Board also recognized that there is a research gap connecting the habitat quality and quantity to the productivity of the fisheries, which could likely facilitate the inclusion of habitat more readily in these settings.
· Science and Data Committee Update – Gary Whelan provided an update to the Board on committee operations (they’re working to identify a replacement for Peter Ruhl) and future assessment work. The inland assessment has not made progress since there is not yet funding for this effort. The NE Coastal assessment is moving forward with a steering committee identified that met in January 2018. That team is working to identify products (e.g. EFH maps, model-based approaches, etc.), gaps, and appropriate scale and scope. The NFHP data system remains in a maintenance phase thanks to in-kind USGS support.  PSMFC is doing low level updates and is mostly maintaining the NFHP Project Tracking Database. The Board inquired about the number of users accessing the information from the 2015 assessment.  We have had about 80 accesses of the website for download purposes since November.   This number of downloads is quite good given the low amount of marketing we have done as a result of assessment funding not being available.  Chris Moore provided a more in-depth update on the progress of the Regional Fish Habitat Assessment and the Board and FHP members emphasized the value in implementing this assessment at the regional level.  It was noted that the current Board assessment strategy has both national and regional components.
· Multistate Grant Update – Ryan Roberts updated the Board about where NFHP stands in the multistate grant awards proposal process. The language in our National Conservation Need statement was adjusted slightly after the January call (in a friendly amendment put forth by NOAA) to include language that would permit the project tracking database to be funded through this mechanism. 
· American Fisheries Society Award Proposal – Tom Bigford presented an opportunity to the Board to co-sponsor an award with the American Fisheries Society which recognizes career achievements in habitat conservation and protection at multiple levels. This concept, originally called the “Habitat Warrior”, was passed onto Bigford from Stan Moberly who had been collecting potential award winners over the last few decades. Bigford would like to rename the award after Stan and call it the “Stan Moberly Habitat Hero Award”. The Board discussed other awards (previous NFHP awards and NOAA’s Nancy Foster award) and the need for this new award to not be redundant with existing awards. 

	

	Action items:
· Draft brief talking points (3 bullets) for Ron Regan to relay to his leadership to present at a high level meeting at the North American about the EPA utilizing the NFHP Assessment criteria (Habitat Condition Index) in their Healthy Watersheds Assessment (available publicly online). The Board may want to assign a value to the Habitat Condition Index data in advance of this conversation.
· Gary Whelan will be looking into the accuracy of the EPA model (Healthy Watershed Assessment) via the FHPs and discuss data caveats on behalf of the Science and Data Committee with EPA.
· Board staff will follow up with Tom Bigford on the “Habitat Hero” award proposal to figure out what makes the most sense given other awards in this arena and will provide an update to the Board in June. 

	
Future Board meetings (2018):
· Summer Introductory Call for new members (Date TBD)
· June 27 Conference Call 1:00 – 3:30 PM EDT
· October 17-18 (San Antonio, Texas) with FHP Workshop October 15-16


	Board approved documents:  
· January Board Meeting Notes



	Additional attendees: 
Alex Atkinson (Board Staff – NOAA contract)
Gary Whelan (SDC Co-Chair MI DNR – By phone on the second day because of illness)
Ryan Roberts (Board Staff - AFWA) 
Pat Montanio (NOAA, NMFS)
Doug Norton (EPA)
Lisa Havel (Atlantic Coastal FHP)
Steve Perry (EBTJV) 
Therese Thompson (WNTI)
Jillian Cohen (LCC)
Daniel Wieferich (NFHP, SDC)


David Miko (USFWS)
Alison Bowdoin? (TNC)
Nat Gillespie (USFS)
Joe Nohner, MGLFHP
Jeff Boxrucker (RFHP)
Leigh Habegger (RAE)
Elsa Schwartz (RAE)
Tim Sartwell (NOAA Fisheries)
Russell Dunn (NOAA Fisheries)
Tom Bigford (AFS)
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